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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

March 17, 2014 - 7:00 P.M.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
In attendance:  Chair Owens, Vice-Chair Gage, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert, and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.

1. Call to Order of the Regular Meeting – Chair Owens called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Commissioner Gasperson gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Holbert led the pledge.
4. Approval of Agenda – Vice-Chair Gage moved to approve the agenda, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
5. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Gage moved to approve the February 10, 2014, economic development work session minutes, the March 3, 2014, public hearing and regular meeting minutes, and the March 6, 2014, economic development focus group review session minutes, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.  
6. 2014 Audit Contract – Dixon Hughes – Finance Director Sandra Hughes presented the 2014 audit contract.  Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the audit contract, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
7. Budget Amendment – Sandra Hughes, Finance Director, presented the budget amendment.  Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve BA #68, Recreation, $20,000 – Transfer per Interim Director to more easily track supply spending, seconded by Vice-Chair Gage and the motion carried unanimously.
8. Factory Mutual Insurance Company Global Fire Prevention Grant – Bobby Arledge, Emergency Management Director, informed the Board that the county had recently received a grant in the amount of $1,573 to purchase a digital camera, recorder, and laptop computer.  
9. EMS 2014 Ambulance Proposal – Michael Crater, EMS Director, presented the proposal in the amount of $102,110 for the purchase of 2013 Ford E-350 Braun Express demo ambulance.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the purchase, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
10. Subdivision Ordinance – Cathy Ruth, Planner, informed the BOC that the Planning Board recommends that the BOC amend and enact an ordinance to modify the Subdivision Ordinance to amend language of inconsistencies.  Vice-Chair Gage moved to schedule a public hearing on April 7, 2014, at 7:00 P.M. in the R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building, in order to take public comments on the Planning Board’s recommendation, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.    
11. February Tax Refund Request – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the refund request, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
12. Tax Refund Request – Motor Vehicle Error – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the refund request, seconded by Vice-Chair Gage and the motion carried unanimously.    
13. Green River Watershed Information – Commissioner Gasperson asked that this item be place on the agenda for informational purposes.  Sky Conard of the Green River Watershed Alliance presented educational material related to the current potential Watershed IV reclassification, and asked the Board to support the creation of an informational brochure.  Citizen comments:  Dave Maxwell, Lee Mink and Mark Schmerling spoke in support of protecting the Green River watershed. 
14. Closed Session Minutes – Having reviewed closed session meeting minutes from December 3, 2012, to May 20, 2013, County Attorney Jana Berg informed the Board that she has determined which records are releasable, releasable with redactions, and un-releasable.  Commissioner Pack moved to redact, unseal, and release the closed session minutes contained in Batch #2014-1 consisting of closed session minutes for the aforementioned period, seconded by Vice-Chair Gage and the motion carried unanimously. Gary Poague and Renée McDermott questioned the legality and propriety of the closed session meetings held by the current Board.   

15. Volunteer Board for Vote – Ray Brown, Glenn Burgess, Allan Pruette, and M. L. Shytle were appointed to the Board of Equalization & Review by unanimous vote.  Ricky McFalls was appointed to the Board of Equalization & Review by a 4-1 vote (Gasperson opposed).  Glenn Burgess was appointed as Chair of the Board of Equalization & Review by unanimous vote.  Kathleen McMillan was appointed to the Isothermal Planning & Development Commission by unanimous vote.  Yancy Pace was appointed to the Nursing Home Advisory Committee by unanimous vote.  
16. Volunteer Boards for Review – Applications for the following boards were reviewed:  Library Board of Trustees – 1 application, 1 regular vacancy; Mill Spring Fire District Tax Commission – 3 applications, 3 regular vacancies; Planning Board – 1 application, 1 regular at large vacancy.  
17. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Nancy Pemberton criticized Interim County Manager Pittman’s character.  Gary Poague, Dennis Hill, Judy Heinrich, and John Marino questioned the circumstances surrounding previous County Manager Ryan Whitson’s resignation, as well as the Board’s decision to pay him $178,590 in severance, and encouraged the Commissioners to hire the most qualified candidate available for the County Manager’s position.  Clarence Chavez asked Commissioner Pack why he does not look at the citizens when they are talking, and Commissioner Pack said he looks down because he takes notes during the meeting.
18. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Gasperson read the following statement and asked that it be included in these minutes verbatim as submitted.  Commissioner Gasperson prefaced his statement by saying he believes Interim County Manager Pittman is a “good guy” who has been put in a difficult position.
“I have many questions.  Why, during the closed session of February 3, did Attorney Berg give a lengthy explanation about creating a new position - Assistant County Manager or perhaps an enhanced position to be called Deputy County Manager?  Why was it shown how this position, after being created, could be created in such a way that it would only be offered to one person, Marche Pittman, and that it should be filled quickly prior to Whitson's return (so that Whitson would not have to sign off on this action)?  Why did one member of the Board ask the question:  "Can we vote on this new position tonight immediately after closed session?"  Berg said "yes".  It was only after I stated that this was the first time I had been made aware of this new position that there was agreement to wait until the meeting of February 17 to take action.

“Why, one week later on February 10, during the closed session held at the library conference room, did the other members of the Board show anger toward me after I revealed I felt it necessary to talk by phone to County Manager Whitson and to discuss with him the proposed Assistant/Deputy Manager position?  Why, again just one week later on February 17 during closed session, after Attorney Berg laid out the issue before us and asked for guidance from the Board, did the other four Commissioners state clearly that they were unwilling to have a discussion in front of me?  Why did they engineer a scheme to take the meeting away from me by having Owens and Berg move to the next room and having one Commissioner at a time join them?  I clearly showed my disagreement with this action by stating my opinion to everyone.  I said:  "I will never vote to pay Whitson the proposed settlement money, and any Commissioner who does should at the same time announce that they never plan to run for elective office in Polk County again.”

“I concluded by talking about my concern that if Whitson did not return to his job as county manager, it would be a major negative blow to personnel morale.  Knowing at that point the meeting had been physically moved away from me and that I would be unable to hear what the others had to say, and unable to participate with any discussion, I left the room and waited nearby.  Why was the scheme to create a new job for Pittman quickly abandoned, and a large payout of money quickly approved for Whitson?  What are the true reasons behind these seemingly senseless actions?”
Commissioner Pack said he and Chair Owens worked hard to get Ryan Whitson hired as county manager but, as things move along there are changes that come about, things you learn about people, and there are issues that you cannot discuss because we are their employer.  Commissioner Pack said no closed session group discussion was held without Commissioner Gasperson being present; each Commissioner met individually with Chair Owens and County Attorney, and he (Pack) was not privy to what was said by Chair Owens, Vice-Chair Gage, or Commissioner Holbert.  Commissioner Pack said the individual meetings were necessary because Commissioner Gasperson had previously admitted to disclosing information discussed in closed session and, when personnel is being discussed, you do not need someone leaking information that is protected.

Vice-Chair Gage said the Polk County Public Library Board of Trustees attended a Board Training Workshop on March 15, 2014, at the Saluda Library.  The workshop, led by Molly Westmoreland, the Public Library Management Consultant for the State Library of North Carolina, included topics related to the role of library advisory boards, library law, and advocacy.  Commissioner Holbert thanked everyone for coming out.  Chair Owens said he was thankful to live a country where free speech is allowed, and thanked everyone for coming out.
19. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Gage moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
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